Upper Deverills Parish Council
9 Beech Grove, Warminster, Wiltshire, BA12 0AB Tel: 01985 213436

Chairman: Miss Louise Stratton Clerk Mrs Sarah Jeffries MILCM

All Parish Council Meetings are open to the Public and Press
Wednesday 11th September 2013

To All Members of the Upper Deverills Parish Council

Dear Councillor, 

You are summoned to a meeting of the Upper Deverills Parish Council, at Kingston Deverill Village Hall on Wednesday 11th September 2013 at 6.30pm. The meeting will consider the items set out below.

Before the meeting there will be a public session to enable the people of the Upper Deverills to ask questions of, and make comments, regarding the Parish Council. Questions not answered at this meeting will be answered in writing to the person asking the question, or may appear as an agenda item for the next meeting. Members of the public are asked to restrict their comments, and/or questions to three minutes.

Sarah Jeffries MILCM
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Parish Clerk





Dated: Thursday 5th September 2013
 ----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
6.30pm Public Question Time

This section (at the Chairman’s discretion may last up to 15 minutes) is not part of the formal meeting of the Council and minutes will not be produced.

A Report from the Unitary Councillor and a Report from Rural Police Department will be heard if required
Agenda

1. Acceptance of apologies for absence 
Schedule 12 of the Local Government Act 1972 requires a record to be kept of the members present and that this record form part of the minutes of the meeting. Members who cannot attend a meeting should tender apologies to the Parish Clerk as it is usual for the grounds upon which apologies are tendered also to be recorded. Under Section 85(1) of the Local Government Act1972, members present must decide whether the reason(s) for a member's absence are accepted.

2. Chairman’s announcements

3. Dispensations

Council is asked to discuss any written requests for dispensation the Clerk may have received from Councillors. Council is asked to resolve the dispensations if required.

4. Declarations of interest, members to declare any interest they may have in agenda items that accord with the requirements of the relevant authorities (Disclosable Pecuniary Interests) Regulation 2012 (SI 2012/1464) (NB this does not preclude any later declarations) 
5. Exclusion of the Press and Public Standing Order #1c The Parish Council may exercise their right to exclude the public and press by resolution from a closed meeting due to the confidential nature to be discussed pursuant to section 1(2) of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960.

6. To receive and sign the minutes of the Full Council meeting held on 10th July 2013 (Previously circulated) LGA 1972 Sch 12 para 41(1) 

7. Co-option

Council is asked to witness the signing of the new Councillors Co-option papers 
8. Planning – Decisions to note

W/13/01078/FUL Land North of Keysley Farm Monkton Deverill 

Proposal: to convert former agricultural barns into a wedding venue including accommodation, with provision of car parking.

Decision: Permission Granted
13/01141/FUL Land West Of Deep Water Cottage 16 Whitepits Kingston Deverill

Proposal: Change of use of land from agricultural to domestic

Decision: pending
Planning - Applications dealt with under Delegated powers
13/02185/FUL Lower Pertwood Farm Hindon SP3 6TA

Proposal: Conversion of garage to form a 1 bed dwelling for Lower Pertwood Farm staff accommodation
Resolution: Council supported
13/02427/FUL Old Barn House Brixton Deverill Warminster Wiltshire BA12 7EJ

Proposal: Proposed single storey extension

Resolution: Council supported

13/02562/FUL Lower Pertwood Farm Hindon Salisbury Wilts SP3 6TA

Proposal: Internal and upgrading works to property including removal of chimney to cottage, proposed chimney to garage and new bat roost ro roof over lounge

Resolution: Council supported

Planning – To Comment on

13/03371/FUL The Bell House Whitepits Kingston Deverill Warminster

Proposal: Erection of side and rear extension.

Council is asked to discuss the above application and inform the Clerk of its decision.

(Please note: in planning matters the Council acts as the consultee of the Principal Authority. The Principal Authority being the deciding body)

Wessex Water Corfe Mullen Transfer Scheme 

Council is asked to hear an update from Councillor Colin Hirons if required.

9. Broadband Action Group

Council is asked to consider the communication received from the Broad Band Action Group and give its reply to the group.
10. Parish Plan

Council is asked to hear a report back from the Parish Plan Working Group, if required.

11. Yearly Newsletter
Council is asked discuss the draft produced by the Clerk. To be distributed at the meeting.
12. Best Kept Village Competition

Council is asked to hear the report received back from CPRE and consider the below email communication from CPRE asking if the Parish Council would consider joining?
CPRE Wiltshire – who we are & what we do

2013 is the Campaign to Protect Rural England (Wiltshire Branch)`s 81st anniversary.  The issues now facing Wiltshire have never been more serious, with over 37,000+ new houses planned for the county with their accompanying infrastructures and mineral extractions planned to be built over the next 20 years.  The Government has deliberately weakened the planning regulations so that the rural countryside and greenfield sites, always considered sacrosanct until now, are by default being given planning consent for developers.  The threat to our precious countryside, to be enjoyed by all, has never been greater.

We have formed a task force to improve Wiltshire Council’s Core Strategy and to change aspects of it about which we have strong concerns.  We will attend the Examination in Public to put our concerns to the Government appointed inspector.  We have campaigned vigorously, with some success, to get the Government to change its National Planning Policy Framework which we believe is biased towards the developer with a presumption for planning permission in their favour.  We are working with transport action group ACA to oppose the over-development along the A350 as a major road connecting the M4 Bristol and South Wales’ conurbations to Southampton.  The A34 is already designated as such.  Our work in getting the inappropriate Westbury by-pass to the east rejected by the Government (while putting forward a viable western alternative) was a key part of this.  However Wiltshire Council have now re-introduced it into the Core Strategy.

We are the only environmental organisation to screen planning applications in every part of the county and we meet regularly with Wiltshire planners, councillors and MPs to put forward our views.    While we are often frustrated by the ambitions of developers and the decisions of planning committees, it is vital that CPRE Wiltshire continues to try to influence the design, efficiency and location of these developments and we campaign for a beautiful, thriving countryside for the next 80 years.

We run the Wiltshire Best Kept Village Competition which encourages community spirit and concern for their village. We involve members, if they wish, in rural activities such as star counts, hedge monitoring, light pollution etc.   

We organise three fund-raising events for members each year and this year will include a visit to an organic farm near Swindon, an evening concert with supper at one of Wiltshire’s mediaeval manors and a visit to the Great Bustards of Salisbury Plain.

All of these campaigns and initiatives are made possible by the membership and donations of individuals, Parish Councils and other organisations such as you. 
George McDonic, Chairman
13. Parish Steward - Highways
Council is asked to discuss and compile a list of any works required or any other Highways issues reported to them. The Clerk will then to highlight these to the Community Co-ordinator. 

Council is also asked to confirm if it wishes to consider having a Community Day alongside the Litter Pick. If so the Clerk will arrange for a meeting with a designated point of contact person to discuss this i.e. is it an appropriate area, what work is required and what the local involvement may be.
14. Community Area Traffic Group meeting 24th September 2013 

Council is asked to note that the Clerk attended will be attending the CATG meeting on the 24th September 2013. Council is asked to highlight to the Clerk if it wishes any C roads to be highlighted There will be discussions on the classification of the C roads. See below communication:

Review of Speed Limits on C and UC roads 

You will recall that last year we invited CATGs to nominate C and Unclassified roads within their community areas for speed limit review.  A budget of £150,000 was set aside in the current year to fund the ongoing reviews, with the understanding that if reviews resulted in change of the speed limit, the works on the ground for signing etc would be funded by CATGs.

I have recently reviewed the way in which speed limits on C and UC roads are being dealt with.  I have decided that rather than having an annual programme of review with a centrally held budget that it would be better to add the budget to the discretionary Highways funds available directly to the Area Boards and allow the Area Boards / CATGs the flexibility to choose whether to continue with speed limit reviews or use the funding on the usual CATG schemes.

This will now result in an immediate increased budget for CATGs, the details of which are attached.  I hope you welcome this decision, which gives Area Boards more funding to spend on local priorities.

Review of speed limits on C and UC roads and transfer of budget 

Questions and Answers

Q1.   How much does it cost to review a route?

A1.    A single speed limit review costs in the order of £2000 to undertake and under the proposed arrangement the full costs would now need to be borne by the Area Board Discretionary funds. (CATG)

Q2.   How much does it cost to install a speed limit?

A2.    The legal Traffic Order costs are around £2,000 per route and signing costs are in the order of £1000 per km. In the future the legal and implementation costs associated with any speed limits changes on C and UC class roads must be borne from the Area Board Discretionary Funds (CATG)

Q3.   The 2012/13 C and UC reviews have recently been completed.  Moving forward how are these going to be dealt with?

A3.    The results of the speed limit assessment for 2012/13 will soon be made available to the relevant CATG’s. If a change in the level of limit is subsequently proposed it will be up to members of the CATG to decide if they now wish to pursue the changes and allocate the necessary funds.   

Q4.   We have recently been asked to pick routes for the 2013/14 reviews.  What will now happen with these?

A4.    It will be up to group members to decide if they wish to continue with their chosen routes for 2013-14 or use the funding for other highway schemes.

Q5.   What are the benefits of reviewing speed limits?

A5.    Speed limits continue to be both an emotive and contentious issue, especially in rural communities. Where there is a proven history of speed related collisions along ‘C’ and ‘UC’ lengths it may be considered beneficial to consider a review against the current DfT guidance to ensure the most appropriate speed restriction is in place.   

Q6.   If we don’t want to undertake speed limit reviews what else can we spend the money on?

A6.    CATG’s can continue to prioritise and allocate funds to any highway schemes they choose in accordance with terms and conditions outlined in the ‘CATG - Terms of reference’.

Q7.   What happens when a route crosses community boundaries but is only chosen for review by one Community area?

A7.    In order to provide a reliable and consistent approach to speed limits on the C and UC highway network any agreed review will continue along the entire route length regardless of community boundaries.

Q8.   How has the additional amount of funding to each community area been calculated?

A8.    The funding is proportional to the total length of C and UC road in each community area.

Q9.  Will the additional funding from the C & UC speed limit budget be available to the CATG’s in future years?

A9.    It is intended to review the availability of the budget on an annual basis.
15. Grant Applications

Council is asked to discuss the grant applications received to date.

16. Clerk’s Report
Wiltshire Core Strategy

Consultation on the Schedule of Proposed Modifications to view and comment between the following dates: Start date: 22/08/13 09:00 End date: 09/10/13 23:59

Please select the below link to view this event:

http://consult.wiltshire.gov.uk/portal/spatial_planning/wcs/wcs-eip-mods-consult
Councillors are reminded that this has been emailed to them previously and is just a reminder.

Wiltshire Council Planning Training for Town & Parish Councillors
Council is asked to note that the Clerk attended this meeting and has a copy of the power point presentation along with a directory of all the Officers in the Planning Departments, Councillors are asked to contact the Clerk if they wish to view the information. It was a most useful evening and the Clerk has gained some more knowledge on not only a better use of the Wiltshire Council system now in place but knowledge on some recent planning rules that have changed.
Community Emergency Plan/ Flood Plan
Council is asked to note that the Clerk will meet with Dan Cooke Station Manager Warminster, Tisbury and Mere Wiltshire Fire and Rescue Service on the 9th September at Warminster Fire Station to go through both the Flood plans structure and highlight best practice on how the Community Emergency plans will integrate with the Fire & Rescue Service. The Clerk will report back to Council on the outcomes of the meeting.
 Log Seat

Council is asked to note the Clerk has purchased the Tung Oil and given the Log seat and noticeboards a coat of Oil.
Salary Scales

Council is asked to note that the 2013-2014 National Salary Scales for Clerks/Responsible Finance Officers have been published by the National Association of Local Councils a 1% increase has been agreed. NALC and the SLCC have recommended that the Clerks Scales for Full and Part time Clerks be adjusted to reflect this. 

Forward Planning Prepare Budget

Council is asked to inform the Clerk of any items she needs to consider when preparing next year’s draft budget figures.
17. Bank Mandate
Council is asked to complete a new Bank Mandate to include the New Co-opted Councillor and update the signatories listed.  

18. Approval and signing of the Parish Accounts 
Council is asked to approve the accounts brought to the meeting.

19. Payments
To review and approve the items of expenditure listed below: LGA 1972 s150(5)
Invoice Wages LGA 1972 s111 400297





£307.00
The Clerk has missed adding the Broadband Action Group - 5 Hours to this the wage payment above; she will add it to the November payment schedule.
Travelling LGA 1972 s111 400299





£    5.40
Maiden Bradley IT Contribution Aug/Sept LGA 1972 s111400300

£  15.00
Postage Reimbursement LGA 1972 s111 400301



£    2.70
Heat & Light Contributions LGA 1972 s111 400302 



£  12.19
Tung Oil Parish Councils Act 1957 s1





£  12.55
Key Cutting Monkton Deverill Noticeboard LGA 1972 s111


£    5.16
Receipts

Bursary NALC National Conference Contribution



£100.00

Interest 









£    0.84
Interest









£    0.77

20. Notice Conclusion of Audit The Audit Commission Act 1998 as amended, the Accounts & Audit (England) Regulations 2011, and the Code of Audit Practice require that: As soon as reasonably possible after the conclusion of an audit, and in any event before 30th September immediately following the end of a year, a council shall display a Notice stating that it has published the requisite information and shall keep copies of the information available for purchase by any person on payment of a reasonable sum.
Council is asked to note that the Clerk will publish the Notice Conclusion of Audit as soon as she receives the paper work from the External Auditors.  It is recommended to Council to set the cost for parishioners requesting a copy at 0.60 pence as per the Councils Freedom of Information Policy.
21. Meetings for Councillors to consider attending
Community First Annual General Meeting

Wednesday 25th September 2013 5.30pm to 8.00pm The Town Hall Devizes there will be awards and presentations followed by the AGM and finishing in a Question time panel to answer any questions about the future of services and the local area.

Core Skills for Councillors 

12 September – Grafton Community Hall, near Pewsey 6.00 for 6.30 - 8.30

30 September – The Laverton, Westbury 6.00 to 6.30 – 8.30

A short course for councillors, looking at law, procedure and the council as a whole, ideal for those who want an update or a short introduction to the role, invaluable to new Councillors £35 +VAT for member councils. 
Meet the Commissioner at Local Performance meeting
The Police and Crime Commissioner will be holding a public meeting on Tuesday 10th September at 5.30pm in the Red Lion Hotel, Milford Street, Salisbury.  
22. Clerks Appraisal
Council is asked to note that the Clerks Appraisal has been signed and completed.
23. Correspondence received
All Email Correspondence received by the Clerk has been emailed or posted to Councillors. A list can be requested from the Clerk, if required.
Booklets & Brochures on the below list were also received.
Community First Annual General meeting
CPRE Best Kept Village Update

MEP Julie Girling Poster & Newsletter
24. Parish Clerks Delegated Powers the Clerk will give Council details of any matters dealt with under her delegated powers since the last meeting of Council. LGA 1972 s101 Planning see item 8 above
25. Notice of items to be taken into consideration at the next meeting. 
Councillors are asked to highlight items: Review objectives for next year, Review Freedom of Information charges, ¼ Budget Report, Precept Budget figure are suggestions from the Clerk.
26. Items for Parish Newsletter & Notice Boards
Councillors are asked to inform the Clerk.
27. Date of the next meeting The Council is asked to note that Wednesday 13th November 2013 is the date of the next Full Council meeting.

 Council are asked to note that in the exercise of their functions they must take note of the following: Equal opportunities (race, gender, sexual orientation, marital status and any disability); Crime and Disorder, Health and Safety and Human Rights. Any person who may find difficulty in access to the meeting through disability is asked to advise the Clerk (07540 611906) or 01985 213436 email (upperdeverillspc@o2.co.uk) at least 24 hours before the meeting so that every effort may be made to provide access
